



MINUTES OF THE ANNUAL PARISH MEETING HELD AT 7.30 P.M. ON THURSDAY 14TH APRIL 2016 AT THE GUILD HALL, 

ASTON CANTLOW

Present:
Cllr. Harvey, Chairman, Cllr. Wallis, Cllr. Berry, District Cllr. Gittus, County Cllr. Horner and seven members of the public.
Apologies:
There were no apologies. 

Cllr. Harvey welcomed members of the parish and thanked them for attending.

Chairman’s Report:

First and foremost I would like to offer my thanks to my fellow councillors and our clerk for all their support throughout the last year, without that we would not be in a position to have a council which would represent our parish and its point of view. 

We were fortunate this year in being able to attract two new councillors – Cllr Wallis and Cllr Berry to join us and their contribution so far has been admirable, positive and consistent and has made a significant difference to the work of the PC.  Even though they had no experience they have thrown themselves into the work of the PC wholeheartedly for which I am sure everyone is grateful – I certainly am. 

Our Clerk Liz Butterworth continues to do a sterling job in providing support and advice to your Council and ensures that things are moving forward, being followed up and reported accurately and in a timely fashion.  Without her expertise the 3 of us Councillors would really struggle. 

The past year has given us a few challenges and several opportunities to represent views.  The flood relief scheme continued with the installation of the property level defences completed at the end of 2015 which has meant that those houses either at risk or who have flooded in the past were able to put in place some more stringent measures to manage the flood damage to their properties. 

Flooding is still a topic that we are keen to continue with and to this end I will be attending a conference in London on the 27th April to hear and participate in the UK wide flood plans which of course will be reported back to the PC and will also be included in our ongoing flood plans, part of which include the establishing of a flood group who will be asked to continue to work on our flood risk and mitigation activities.  We will this year be asking for volunteers to join the group and to take this forward on our behalf.  More details will be published soon. 

We have also initiated the Parish Plan process to produce our own Parish Plan which will enable us to register this with the planning committee within SDC to ensure that our views are taken into account during the evaluation of any planning application.  Although we had a slow start with a number of the original volunteers having a change of heart, we were able to retain a core team who have produced and sent out a questionnaire, the results of which were published on the Parish website, and who are now in the process of using he results to finalise the plan – target date for completion is the end of April although this may slip by a week or two due to infamous ‘bugs’ that have been going around recently. 

We continued of course our usual parish activities of monitoring the state of the roads / paths/ signposting and verges to ensure they are kept to the appropriate standard, and continue to urge all parishoners to report anything they notice to us – as with only 3 of us it is quite hard to be able to monitor everything on our own. 

We continue to look for more people to join the council as we still have vacant positions, as with the previous 2 years, with only 3 councillors it is always challenging to get as much done as we would like to and to be able to consistently hold meetings without the need to cancel due to sickness or problems unexpectedly arising. 

We made a number of donations and grants this year as requests were received or where the council felt it would be relevant and make a difference.  We continue to urge anyone in the parish who represents a cause to contact us should they wish us to consider a donation or grant.

The council’s financial situation is currently strong and as a result we have been able to maintain the precept at the same level it has now been at for the past 4 years, we hope to be able to continue with that position for next year. 

I would like to offer our thanks to Cllr Gittus and Cllr Horner for their ongoing support and to thank them for their recent significant involvement in resolving the issue of getting the E road closed to help manage the off roading that is doing so much damage to the track and the associated antisocial behaviour of some of the drivers. 

In conclusion this year has been interesting, we have achieved a lot but not as much as we would have liked, we still need more councillors to enable us to really make a difference locally and would urge anyone who could be interested to talk to any of us about our work to help them decide if joining the PC would be right for them and for us. 

Thank you all for your support for your council who remain committed to serve you as individuals and the parish as a whole.
District Councillor’s report:
Cllr. Gittus has been supporting Aston Cantlow Parish Council for the past ten months together with six other Parish Councils and Alcester Town Council. 

Although the Parish Council had a difficult start to the year and he and Cllr. Horner had to stand in, he considers that the Chairman, Councillors and Clerk are very proactive within this strong community where everyone pulls together. He wished us the best for a successful year and said that everyone is welcome to contact him at any time if they wish.
Cllr. Gittus had been contacted by a resident in Chapel Lane enquiring whether a small flood grant would be available to them.  The issue is only small scale flooding and Cllr. Gittus is unsure whether the scale would conform to the legal requirements to justify a grant award from the District council.
County Councillor’s Report
2015 was the second year of a four year programme to remove £92 million of costs from the Council’s budget.   Some £18 had been delivered in 2013 and I warned that the coming year would see a number of difficult decisions being made as inevitably circumstances do not turn out as we expected.  There were cost overruns in Adult Social Care, Safeguarding and Home to School Transport  due to numbers entitled to these services being greater than forecast.   A revised budget was prepared for this year that used up all windfalls caused by less people claiming benefits and receiving council tax rebates due to the pick-up in the economy and lower than expected inflation.  However the first National Budget after the election required the Council to make an additional £10 million in savings in 2016 and £20 million 2017.   This means the Council must make £95 million savings between now and April 2020.  These numbers assume tax increases of 4%.  Principal cost pressures are adult social care and safeguarding.  So far the cost savings (£96 million from 2010 to 2015) have been achieved by innovation in service delivery and there has not been a noticeable reduction in services.
The Government has determined that localism, an EU initiative, would be delivered though Combined Authorities.  The building blocks were to be the Local Enterprise Partnerships, but would require agreement of all parties.  In June the Labour administration in Coventry announced without consultation with its LEP partner, Warwickshire, that it would reconstitute the West Midlands County Council group in and join a Combined Authority with Birmingham.  Pressure has been put on Warwickshire to join the West Midlands and a business case for joining, or not, is being developed by the County officers for delivery in late May, 2016.   

The development of the multi-agency safeguarding hub (MASH) was completed.  In the MASH practitioners and managers of agencies working with children and adults will be co-located and provide efficiencies in service delivery and improve outcomes for Warwickshire residents.  This method of working has been successfully demonstrated by the Youth Justice Centre in Leamington.
The success of the Council’s Priority Families initiative has been recognised and WCC has been asked to join a small group of Local Authorities to design the new National Evaluation Programme for Phase 2.  Phase 2 widens the criteria for inclusion on the programme and so more families will be helped.  
Trading Standards have been active in pursuing dodgy car dealers and illicit and illegal tobacco vendors along with a big push to make people aware of Internet and telephone crime.  In addition they have been advising on the new Consumer Rights Act.
Responsibility for Fire and Rescue has been transferred to the Home Office from Department of Communities and Local Government and the Government confirmed that it will pass legislation that will require Fire and Police collaboration and give the Police and Crime Commissioner the right to take over the Fire Service if a business case, considered suitable by the Home Secretary, is made.  This circumstance means that the forthcoming PCC elections will have an added dimension.

A new seven year contract for roads maintenance has been signed with Balfour Beatty, our current supplier.  The last contract was signed five years ago during the recession and prices this time are 20% higher due to the high demand for construction assets across the country due to the good economic recovery we are enjoying.

Issues of Particular Local Importance:

No issues were raised.
Other matters raised by an Elector of the Parish:

No further matters were raised for discussion and the Chairman closed the 
meeting at 8.00 p.m.
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